Minutes of the Meeting of the Site Representatives of the Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation 
Patcham Community Centre on Wednesday 18 January 2012
Committee Members 
Present:
John Burns (Chair), Anne Glow and Tracey Llewellyn (Secretary), Steve Lucas 
In Attendance:
Matt Hewes (Access Manager City Parks), Rob Walker (City Parks Operations Manager) and Pete West (Senior Councillor)
1)
Chair Introduction & Welcome 
The Chair welcomed everyone to the first meeting and reminded everyone that the next meeting would be the AGM on 20 March. He introduced Matt Hewes, Rob Walker and Pete West from the Council and also advised that, following an appeal for new Committee members, Lynn Long (Weald) had volunteered her help.
2)
Apologies for Absence
Jeff Woods (Ovingdean), Vicky Heap (Lark Hill), Steve Chapman (Chates Farm), Gerry Nevill (Coldean), Alan Varney (St Louis Home), Dave Cole (Weald), Lorette Mackie (Foredown), Jane Griffin (Whitehawk Hill), Liz Carpenter (Waverley Cresecent), Derek Bown (Walpole Road), David Medhurst (Hoggs Platt), Jane Child (Roedale Valley), Rosie Barnard (Thompson Road), Tina Huggins (North Nevill) and Sven Rufus (Councillor) were unable to attend the meeting and had sent their apologies in advance.
3)
Site Representatives Present


The following SRs were present at the meeting:
Mo Andrews (Weald), Peter Ferris (Weald), Lynda Long (Weald), Len Penfold (Weald), Brenda Day (Campsite), Ian Broughton (Campsite), Jane Hawkins (Craven Vale), Alan Langridge (Mileoak), Tessa Pawsey (Whitehawk Hill), Granville Wilcock (Horsdean), Charlie Coverdale (Patcham Court), Charlie Jones (Walpole Road), Sheila Coverdale (Patcham Court), Heather Smith (Charltons), Alan Marshall (Roedale Valley), Mike Vallier (Keston), Stephen Sewell (Keston) John Kay (Racehill), Peter Barker (Lower Roedale), Jill Squire (Lower Roedale), John Low (Hildesland), Naomi Marks (Thompson Road), Despina Christofis (Thompson Road), Henry Christie (Moulsecoomb Estate), Len Johnston (Moulsecoomb Estate), John Allan (Moulsecoomb Estate) and Trudi Carter (Tenantry Down)
	
	


4) Minutes of the Last Meeting
The minutes of the previous SR meeting held on Wednesday 21 September 2011 were approved as an accurate recording of the meeting. The minutes were duly signed by the Chair. It was noted that some people who do not have internet access or email have not received the minutes e.g. Trudi Carter and the Chair asked them to make themselves known to Tracey Llewellyn who would send the minutes by post.
5)
Matters Arising from the Previous Meeting
6) Matt advised that it is simply not possible at the moment to provide copies of all notices; it simply is not practical. Various different experiences of the problems this causes were discussed, it was agreed that at this time of year it’s not too much of a problem but that, again, further work needs to be done on communicating better with the site reps.

7) No-one had contact Steve Lucas and it was therefore assumed that everyone was happy implementing the rules. Matt also mentioned that a lot of work had been put into finalising the Site Rep handbook.

9) Yes, the work at Eastbrook has been completed but it appears that the job required is bigger and more complex than the work done.

9) This issue was carried to the next item.
6)
Council Budget Proposal 
The Chair began by saying that the Council budget proposal had been in the public domain since December 2011 but the Committee had decided not to alert tenants to it directly but, rather, had recently organised a meeting with the Council to discuss the details. He explained that, although many good ideas were floated at the meeting, nothing had been resolved in terms of reducing the proposed 67% increase. He recapped on the events surrounding the 40% increase to rents in 2010/11 and reminded the meeting of the Committee’s acceptance of that increase on the promise of achieving more and better work from the maintenance team as opposed to the experiences of using sub-contractors.

Rob Walker detailed the costs relating to the running of the allotment service, the details of which can be circulated to Site Reps under separate cover. (Action: TL) He stressed that there are some central costs e.g. legal and rent collections which are not even included in the expenditure so the income versus expenditure deficit of £61k could actually be higher. It was noted that the dedicated administration post (Ben Annis) was to be retained, a replacement for Matt Hewes would be recruited and Hugo Blomfield had left following review of management teams.
Pete West set the context of the proposed increase i.e. cuts in funding from central Government and austerity measures resulting in the Council’s deficit of £17m for the 2012/13 fiscal year which needed to be found across all of the services administered by the Council. He stressed that if the rise to Council Tax of in excess of 3% is not agreed the savings to be found will be even greater. He advised that the historic subsidy on allotment rents will be removed, resulting in the 67% rent increase, and that he recognised the potential for damage to the value of food growing, social, health and wellbeing aspects of allotment gardening. He advised that there are plans to increase plot numbers by further subdivisions and that what he would like to see is a strategic approach to promoting the value of allotments because these austerity measures are not going to be short lived and are likely to follow over a number of years. He cannot guarantee that this is not the first of further rises in rents and he expressed a commitment to working with the Federation and Allotment Service to find efficiencies within the service to strengthen the argument for allotment gardening.
He concluded by saying that, no, there is little good news other than the concessions for senior citizens and people in receipt of State benefits continuing.

A considerable debate followed and many issues were discussed, these being some main issues:
(i) A request was made to stagger payments by use of DD to lighten the burden of a single annual payment. The negative is that this is administratively burdensome and CCT (Central Collections Team) have advised in the past that it is not possible without further increasing administration costs however, the matter is being taken seriously and will be considered again.

(ii) It was agreed to look in further detail at the actual costs of the allotment service for the last complete financial year compared to the projected figures for 2012/13 to try and identify efficiencies before the Council budget sign off in mid February. Rob Walker agreed to meet with the Committee and a sub-group of Site Reps ( John Allam, Trudi Carter, Jacob Nowinski & Naomi Marks) on Wednesday 25 January.

(iii) The issue of community plots was raised and it was agreed that, given the tremendous value some of them provide, the matter of the “free lets” status having recently been reviewed and removed to bring all community plots into line did require some further thought.

(iv) There was considerable debate regarding the legality of the proposed Council increase, relative to the 1908 Allotment Act and the Site Reps called for a vote on a number of proposals, as follows:

· Oppose any change in the current rents at the level specified: 17

· Accept the proposed change to rents: 4

· Accept a change to the rents but at 50% of the proposed amount: 11

· Abstentions: 5

· Accept a change to rents for those not receiving concessions, in order to increase the concessionary rate: 8

· Oppose a change to rents in order for concessionary rates to increase: 16
· Increase the concessionary rate from 25% to 35% without impact on other tenants: 
NB the secretary is awaiting confirmation of the above figures and this will be amended as soon as this confirmation is received

As it was almost 9.00pm and the further meeting with the Council had been arranged the Chair moved the meeting on.

7)
Plot Inspections
In view of the time spent on the previous item it was agreed to carry this item to the next meeting in June.
8)
Site News

Racehill – John advised that they had been broken into again, that the police had attended and had been to see possible culprits but that the police could take no further action when the suspected people stated that yes, they had broken in but had taken nothing
Moulsecoomb Estate – The letting experience here is that the vacancy list does not correlate to a desire for plots, which other site reps stated they were also experiencing. There was discussion about how to better organise/administer the lists, one suggestion being that they are reviewed annually.
It was also noted that a tenant/s had enquired about keeping chickens again, to which John Allam commented that both rabbits and chickens should be able to kept according to historic allotment rules.
9)
Date of Next Meeting
The date of the next meeting was confirmed as being the Annual General Meeting on Tuesday 20 March at the Patcham Community Centre, 6.30pm for 7.00pm.
10)
Any Other Business
(i) Matt Hewes asked everyone to note the new Allotment Year Planner which sets out the monthly/seasonal schedule of tasks for the site representatives, maintenance team, allotment administration and allotment officer.
(ii) As it was Matt’s last meeting, the Chair offered thanks to Matt from everyone, gave him a card and a token of everyone’s thanks for his hard work. Everyone wished Matt and his family well for their relocation and the future.

The meeting was closed at almost 9.05pm.
Signed:





Dated:
